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Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

Wednesday, May 22, 2019 

Pocahontas State Park 

Chesterfield, Virginia 

 

TIME AND PLACE 

The meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board convened at 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, 

May 22, 2019 in the Swift Creek Dining Hall at Pocahontas State Park in Chesterfield, Virginia. 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 

Richard A. Street, Chair 

Barry L. Marten, Vice Chair 

Mario Albritton 

Chuck Arnason 

Gray Coyner 

Charles Newton 

Cindy Smith 

Adam Wilson 

Clyde Cristman, DCR Director, Ex Officio 

John A. Bricker, Natural Resources Conservation Service, Ex Officio 

Dan Goerlich, VCE, Invitee 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS NOT PRESENT 

Janette Kennedy 

 

DCR STAFF PRESENT 

Rochelle Altholz, Deputy Director for Administration 

Isaac Sarver, Deputy Director for Boards and Constituent Services 

David Bryan, Agricultural Incentives Program Manager 

Anne Crosier, Enforcement and Compliance Manager 

Leigh Estes, Grants Manager 

Michael Fletcher, Board and Constituent Services Liaison 

Kimberly Freiberger, Policy Analyst 

Darryl M. Glover, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

Blair Gordon, Conservation District Coordinator 

Wendy Howard-Cooper, Acting Director, Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

Melissa Jackson, Budget Manager 

Bernadette LeMasters, Virginia Management Fellow 

Christine Watlington, Policy and Regulatory Coordinator 

Paul Kugelman, Office of the Attorney General 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

Suzanne Brown, Loudoun SWCD 

Sharon Connor, Hanover-Caroline, SWCD 

Giannina Frantz, VASWCD 

David Kriz, NRCS 

Adrienne Kotula, Chesapeake Bay Commission 
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Tim Mitchell, City of Lynchburg 

Ben Rowe, Virginia Farm Bureau 

Kyle Shreve, Virginia Agribusiness Council 

 

ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM 

With eight (8) members of the Board present, a quorum was established. 

 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Chairman Street called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m. and asked for introductions. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM APRIL 24, 2019 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved for the approval of the April 24, 2019 meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water 

Conservation Board as submitted by staff.  Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Clyde Cristman, DCR Director 

 

Mr. Cristman welcomed Mr. Kugelman from the Office of the Attorney General.  Mr. Kugelman was 

filling in for the position vacated by Mr. Gooch.  That position has not yet been filled. 

 

Mr. Cristman also noted the following: 

 

• As reported at the April meeting the agency was accepting applications for the position of 

Director of the Dam Safety and Floodplain Management Division.  The position closed on Friday, 

May 17, 2019.  However, sufficient applications to begin the interview process were not 

received.  The position will be reopened and will remain open until filled. 

• Governor Northam released a draft of the Chesapeake Bay WIP III.  Public comments will be 

received until June 7.  The draft is posted on the DEQ website and information on how to submit 

comments is located on the Chesapeake Bay TMDL page. 

• May 31 is National Dam Safety Awareness Day.  The Governor will be issuing a proclamation.  

DCR will host an event at Pocahontas State Park.  Staff will forward the invitation to Board 

members. 

 

DAM SAFETY AND FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT DIVISION 

 

Division Report – Wendy Howard Cooper 

 

Ms. Howard Cooper presented the following written report. 

 

Priorities 

 

• Ensure Emergency Action Plans and Inspection Reports for all high hazard dams are recorded in 

the Dam Safety Inventory System (DSIS). 

• Bring dams of regulatory size with unknown hazard class under certificate. 

• Bring dams with expired operation and maintenance certificates back under certificate. 
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• Review agricultural exempt dams of regulatory size with expired exemptions to make 

determinations about continued exemptions. 

• Further promote flooding awareness and the need for flood insurance through various media. 

• Respond to the requirements of the Governor’s Executive Order 24. 

 

Critical Statistics of the Dam Safety Program as of May 16, 2019 

 

1. Total number of Dams Potentially Regulated by DCR – 2861 

a. Regulated – 2034 

b. To be determined – 827 

2. DCR Regulated Dams – 2034 Dams 

a. 313 High Hazard (15%) 

b. 166 Significant Hazard (8%) 

c. 263 Low Hazard (13%) 

d. 1292 Unknown Hazard (64%) 

3. Breakdown of Ownership category by Regulated Dams (2034 Dams) 

a. 1058 Private Dam Ownership (Individual / HOA) – 52% 

b. 163 Local Government Dam Ownership – 8% 

c. 104 Soil and Water Conservation District Dam Ownership – 5% 

d. 82 State Government Dam Ownership – 4% 

e. 61 Public Utility Dam Ownership – 3% 

f. 570 Unknown Dam Ownership – 28% 

4. Certificate or Permit Status 

a. Regular Operation and Maintenance Certificate or General Permit Issued and Current 

i. Full compliance with dam safety regulations – 310 dams or 15% 

1. High Hazard – 136 

2. Significant Hazard – 63 

3. Low Hazard – 111 

4. Unknown Hazard – 0 

b. Conditional Operation and Maintenance Certificate Issued and Current 

i. Dam has deficiencies and owners working with DCR to come into compliance – 

287 dams or 14% 

1. High – 103 

2. Significant – 65 

3. Low – 47 

4. Unknown Hazard – 72 

c. Expired or No Operation and Maintenance Certificate 

i. Dams are out of compliance – 1437 dams or 71% 

ii. High – 74 

iii. Significant – 38 

iv. Low – 105 

v. Unknown Hazard – 1220 

5. Dams without determination of Regulatory Status or Hazard Classification – 827 

 

Emergency Preparedness Event at VDEM Emergency Operations Center (EOC) – May 7, 2019 
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DCR Dam Safety and Floodplain Management participated in a preparedness exercise at the VDEM EOC 

on May 7, 2019.  Virginia Emergency Support Team Exercise (VESTEX) is the annual exercise required by 

the Code of Virginia (§ 44-146.17:2. Annual statewide drill).  This exercise included all Emergency 

Support Function (ESF), private sector, and non-governmental organization partners who have a role on 

the Virginia Emergency Support Team (VEST). 

 

National Weather Service Hurricane Plane – Roanoke Airport May 8, 2019 

 

DCR Dam Safety and Floodplain Management attended the 2019 East Coast Hurricane Awareness Tour 

featuring a U.S. Air Force Reserve WC-130J Hurricane Hunter and a NOAA Lockheed WP-3D Orion 

aircraft.  Hundreds of elementary and middle school students toured the planes and stopped by the DCR 

booth the morning of May 8th where DCR provided materials on safe conduct around dams and how to 

react to a hurricane or flood threat.  Several other Virginia agencies also participated including VDEM, 

the Department of Forestry, and VDOT along with many local agencies.  New promotional materials on 

flood safety and dam safety were distributed.  The planes were open to the general public that same 

afternoon and DCR had non-stop visitors.  Messaging focused on the need for flood insurance even if 

you do not live in a flood zone and awareness that virtually every lake in Virginia has a dam and what to 

look for in a dam in your neighborhood to make sure it is safely maintained. 

 

FEMA Sponsored E/L273 Training – May 13-16, 2019 

 

The Floodplain team partnered with FEMA to host the new pilot course: E/L273: Managing Floodplain 

Development through the NFIP. DCR Floodplain staff and FEMA staff from across the country were 

present to teach the course to 435 students representing Virginia, North Carolina, DCR, and private 

consultants.  DCR is the first group in the country to get access to this updated training, and our 

feedback will be used to make edits to the new material that will eventually be taught across the 

country and at FEMA’s Emergency Management Institute. 

 

Dam Safety Awareness Day – May 31, 2019 

 

For the first time ever, DCR will be hosting a Dam Safety Awareness Day event. Public tours of two state-

owned dams at Pocahontas State Park are planned for May 31, starting at 1 p.m. The tours will be led by 

state dam safety engineers and cover the history and purpose of Beaver Lake and Swift Creek dams.  In 

addition, DCR will have a flood model present to demonstrate a dam break and inundation event. 

 

DCR anticipates sending out a press release very soon.  Messaging will include the following: 

 

• Dams can fail for a number of reasons, including overtopping caused by flooding, construction 

deficiencies or structural failure of materials used to make up the impoundment. 

• Across the United States, aging dams are an issue.  The Association of State Dam Safety Officials 

estimates that seven in 10 dams will be 50 years or older by 2025. 

• The Virginia Department of Conservation and Recreation is charged with regulating more than 

2,000 dams. A majority are privately owned, but ownership is unknown for 570 of those dams. 

• State-regulated dams are classified as low, significant, or high hazard depending on size, 

location, and downstream development. Hazard class is unknown for 64% of those dams. 

• 71% of state-regulated dams are not under a regulatory certificate, meaning they are out of 

compliance with state dam safety laws and regulations. 
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Flood Awareness/Flood Insurance Efforts 

 

DCR issued a press release for Hurricane Awareness during May 2019.  Virginians were urged to know 

their flood risk and get flood insurance in time for hurricane season.  Citizens were encouraged to visit 

www.dcr.virginia.gov/floodawareness for information and links to resources such as Virginia Flood Risk 

Information System and the National Flood Insurance Program. 

 

A flood awareness radio campaign is being conducted during the month of May 2019 in areas including 

and west of Roanoke to reach citizens who traditionally do not receive this messaging, are less likely to 

be insured and have greater difficulty recovering from flooding.  Additional messaging is planned in 

August or September at the height of hurricane season. 

 

Approximately $30,000 in grant funds approved by the Board in the 2018 grant round for a flood 

prevention and protection project with HRPDC is being used to fund a comprehensive media campaign 

in the Hampton Roads Region. 

 

DCR floodplain staff will attend the National Flood Conference, June 2-5, in Washington, DC, to discuss 

the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and other issues related to this important line of business.  

Attendees will include flood insurance professionals and stakeholders and cover topics related to 

mapping, bridging the gaps in flood insurance coverage, changes to the NFIP and more. 

 

Approval of Projects Funded by the Dam Safety, Flood Prevention and Protection Assistance Fund – 

Wendy Howard Cooper 

 

Ms. Howard Cooper presented the recommendations for the approval of project funding for the Dam 

Safety, Flood Prevention and Protection Assistance Fund. 

 

She gave the following summary: 

 

Application Deadline – Competitive   March 29, 2019, 4:00 p.m. 

Recommendations to the VSWCB   May 22, 2019 

Awards Effective     July 1, 2019 

 

Total Number of Applications Received   51 

Total All Projects Cost per Applications   5,194,824.76 

 

Total Amount Requested from the Fund   1,209,636.37 

 

Total Funding Available from the Fund   1,000.000.00 

Total Requests Exceeding Available Funds  (209,636.37) 

 

Number of Dam Safety Projects    47 

Total Amount Requested for Dam Safety  818,963.74 

 

Number of Floodplain Projects    4 

Total Amount Requested for Floodplains  390,672.63 

http://www.dcr.virginia.gov/floodawareness
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BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approves the forty (40) grant applications, with 

an approval amount of $568,615.13, as recommended by the Department.  Approval of these 

grants is conditioned on the following: 

 

1. All grants are made on a reimbursement basis and will be governed by a Grant 

Agreement developed in consultation with the Virginia Resources Authority. All 

applicants will be given a period of 90 days to enter into a Grant Agreement following 

the agreement being sent.  The Department of Conservation and Recreation 

(Department) is authorized to further extend this date in its discretion and following the 

consultation with VRA. 

2. All grant agreements will require that projects be completed within 12 months of the 

date of the execution of the Agreement.  Upon receipt of a written request for a project 

extension with a specified completion date by the Grantee to the Department with a 

copy to VRA, the Department is authorized to consider such request and may amend the 

terms of the Agreement and allow a specified extension upon the Department’s and the 

Authority’s written approval.  Extension requests must be received by the Department 

not later than 90 days prior to the expiration of the original agreement or grant fund are 

subject to rescission at the Department’s discretion.  No extensions shall exceed an 

additional year without specific Board approval. 

3. In the event that any of the above applicants fail to execute a Grant Agreement with 

VRA within 90 days of such an Agreement being sent to the applicant, the Department, 

in consultation with VRA, is authorized to rescind those grant funds and allocate in 

subsequent grant rounds. 

4. Special Grant Funds in the amount of $5,000,000 for College Lake Dam in the City of 

Lynchburg will be disbursed by VRA after the funds are received by the Department and 

transferred to VRA pursuant to the Chapter 854 of the 2019 Acts of Assembly, Item 362. 

0.2 and other application and Agreement terms have been satisfied. 

5. Special Grant Funds in the amount of $100,000 for Cherrystone and Roaring Fork Dams 

in Pittsylvania County will be disbursed by VRA after the funds are received by the 

Department and transferred to VRA pursuant to the Chapter 854 of the 2019 Acts of 

Assembly, Item 362.0.1 and other application and Agreement terms have been satisfied. 

 

The Department is authorized to communicate this approval to the Virginia Resources Authority 

(VRA) so that VRA’s review of applications may proceed.  The Department is also authorized to 

take any action necessary to proceed with the closing and administration of grants subsequent 

to VRA’s approval of the application. 

 

Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Notice of Intended Regulatory Action for Impounding Structure Regulations – Christine 

Watlington, Policy and Regulatory Coordinator 

 

Ms. Watlington advised that at the December meeting the Board approved the responses to the 

comments received during the periodic review of the Impounding Structure Regulations (4VAC50-20). 
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She advised that staff was now asking for approval to being a regulatory action to consider amendments 

to address the following: 

 

i. Roadways on or below an impounding structure for hazard potential classifications; 

ii. The incremental damage analysis process; 

iii. Gate requirements; 

iv. The requirements for agricultural exempt dams; 

v. Requiring the use of temporal curves to determine the probable maximum precipitation; and 

vi. The development of a realistic and achievable process for certain impounding structures to 

achieve regulatory compliance, while maintaining public safety. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Newton moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the submission of a 

Notice of Intended Regulatory Action for the Impounding Structure Regulations (4VAC50-20) as it was 

presented by the Department.  The Board directs the Department to submit the NOIRA in accordance 

with the Administrative Process Act, Executive Order 14 (2018, Amended), and all other applicable 

policies and procedures.  Ms. Smith seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Enforcement Action Updates – Anne Crosier, Enforcement and Compliance Manager 

 

Ms. Crosier shared updates regarding the enforcement action on the following dams: 

 

• Ivy Hill Lake Dam (Liberty University), a high hazard dam in Forest 

• Kalnasy Dam, a high hazard dam in Loudoun County 

• Jordan’s Point Dam, a run-of-the-river dam in Rockbridge County 

 

Ivy Hill Lake Dam 

 

This dam is owned by Liberty University and the lake had been used for the rowing team.  About 

$1,000,000 in repairs were needed.  Initially the University was unwilling to make the needed 

improvements and proposed transferring the ownership to the property owners in the Ivy Hill 

community. 

 

DCR worked with Liberty University and the community to find a path forward that was acceptable to 

both the university and the property owners but the situation reached an impasse in early 2014. 

 

Ms. Crosier noted: 

 

• DCR held a public meeting with the property owners. 

• The Probable Maximum Precipitation Study was conducted and the results were adopted by the 

Board. 

• Initial negotiations between the property owners and the University failed. 

• Costly litigation resulted in a finding by the Bedford Circuit court that the property owners were 

not responsible for the costs of the dam’s upgrade and repair. 
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• The property was sold  to Runk and Pratt to build a golf course and senior living center.  Runk 

and Pratt will repay the University for the costs of repairs over twenty years through an interest-

free loan not to exceed $1,000,000. 

• The University completed construction of the upgrades and repairs on the dam pursuant to a 

final approved plan and scheduled and submitted the as-built. 

• The dam is now in full compliance with program requirements. 

• The newly upgraded and repaired Ivy Hill Golf Club Dam is being transferred to the new dam 

owner, Runk & Pratt, L.L.C., with a regular Operation and Maintenance Certificate issued to the 

new owner. 

 

Jordan’s Point Dam 

 

Jordan’s Point Dam is a run-of-the-river, or low head, dam that was constructed in the Maury River 

streambed around 1900.  The dam is owned by the City of Lexington and creates an impoundment of 

deep, slow-moving water upstream that is used for swimming, fishing, and boating. 

 

A 2007 report on the dam’s condition indicated that there were numerous seeps, cracks, and voids in 

the dam and concluded the dam is unsafe.  Estimated costs to repair the dam are approximately 

$3,000,000.  The dam endangers public safety.  An eventual failure will impact the surrounding park and 

historic resources and will create a hazard for swimmers. 

 

Ms. Crosier noted: 

 

• In 2017, the Department of Game and Inland Fisheries (DGIF) offered to remove the dam at no 

cost to the City.  City Council approved this in June 2017. 

• In June 2018, American Dams, Inc., a nonprofit group, came forward with a proposal to purchase 

the dam and to preserve it.  City Council moved to postpone the vote on the transfer until their 

July 2018 meeting. 

• American Dams was advised that the Virginia Dam Safety Act requires that prior to conveying 

ownership of a dam; the owner must notify the DCR Director of the transfer in accordance with 

requirements set out in the Virginia Impounding Structure Regulations.   

• American Dams asserted that the cost to repair the dam was too high and filed an appeal to 

FEMA to stop the removal of the dam.  This effort was not successful. 

• Dam removal is now underway and expected to be completed within the month. 

• The Maury River will return to a natural free-flowing state, complete with pools, rapids, and 

runs. 

 

Kalnasy Dam 

 

Kalnasy Dam is a high hazard dam in Loudoun County.  DCR was faced with the challenge of a 

cooperative dam owner and another owner who did not wish to comply with regulations. 

 

The Johnsons, who held the deed to the dam as fee simple owners, refused to operate and maintain the 

dam according to program requirements and did not take any corrective action to make needed repairs. 

In addition, they attempted to prevent the Weiners, additional dam owners according to the Virginia 
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Dam Safety Act, from properly operating and maintaining the dam as well as making the needed 

upgrades and repairs. 

 

Ms. Crosier noted the following: 

 

• DCR first inspected the dam in February 2014.  Inspection found that the principle spillway was 

blocked, the emergency spillway activated, and the water level was rising. 

• The DCR Regional Engineer verified with the Weiners that no application had been made for a 

certificate of operation from DCR. 

• The Weiners assumed responsibility for the appropriate short-term emergency corrective 

actions. 

• On April 3, 2014, the Enforcement Manager, the Regional Engineer, and Dam Safety Director 

met with the Weiners and their attorney to discuss ownership issues and a schedule for bringing 

the dam into compliance. 

• The Johnsons refused to attend the meeting saying they could not afford to pay for repairs. 

• Costly litigation led to a finding by the Loudoun Circuit Court that the covenants allowed the 

cooperative dam owner to make the repairs and that the spillway should be upgraded to meet 

regulatory requirements. 

• The Johnsons disappeared and a bank foreclosure is now on the property. 

• The dam now operates under a Regular Operation and Maintenance Certificate in a safe 

condition. 

 

SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DIVISION 

 

Division Report – Darryl Glover, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

 

Mr. Glover presented the following report. 

 
Mr. Chairman, members of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board, please accept this Soil and 

Water Conservation Division Report.  

 

Chesapeake Bay WIP III  

The “Draft Chesapeake Bay TMDL Phase III Watershed Implementation Plan” (Phase III WIP) was 

released to the public on April 5. Public comments will be accepted through June 7, with a final WIP 

completed by August 9.  

 

In addition to two informational webinars, both on May 13, that DCR participated in presenting, there 

have been numerous presentations about the Phase III WIP given either by Deputy Secretary of Natural 

Resources Ann Jennings, DEQ, DCR, DOF, and others. Comments are beginning to come in. While so far, 

the majority have been supportive of the draft WIP, a few concerns have been raised about, among 

other things, the two backstops for agriculture that are included in the Phase III WIP as explained in the 

following edited excerpts from the WIP document.  

 

Virginia’s Phase III WIP seeks 85% implementation of nutrient management plans (NMPs) on all cropland 

acres. This level of treatment is representative of all cropland having NMPs and 85% of those plans 

being followed in a given year. It is expected that in many areas, these plans will include advanced 
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actions, such as precision application, which further enhance the timing, rate and placement of 

nutrients. The Commonwealth will pursue this level of implementation through the VACS program and 

enhanced documentation of voluntary implementation of NMPs.  

 

Simultaneously, Virginia will pursue legislation specifying that agriculture operations larger than 50 acres 

that apply fertilizer, manure, sewage sludge, or other compounds containing nitrogen or phosphorus to 

support plant growth will develop and implement nutrient management plans in accordance with the 

regulations. The legislation will incorporate an enactment trigger linked to progress in achieving 85% 

implementation. If Virginia is not on the trajectory determined annually by the Secretary of Natural 

Resources (with advisement from DEQ and DCR) to achieve 85% implementation no later than 

December 31, 2025, the regulatory requirement for an NMP will be initiated within six months.  

Additionally, Virginia will seek legislation specifying that all contractor-applicators – i.e., persons 

required to hold a permit to apply any regulated product pursuant to § 3.2-3608, – must apply 

commercial fertilizer on farm operations larger than 50 acres pursuant to an NMP, in accordance with 

the regulations.  

 

Virginia’s Phase III WIP also seeks the exclusion of livestock from all perennial streams in the Chesapeake 

Bay watershed. The Commonwealth will pursue this level of implementation through substantial 

incentives provided through the VACS Program and commits to pursuing additional flexibility in the 

program for participating landowners and operators. The Commonwealth will also pursue legislation 

establishing a date by which all farms with livestock accessing perennial streams must provide exclusion 

measures. The enactment date for new requirements will provide sufficient time for livestock 

operations to install practices necessary to exclude access to streams and provide alternative water 

sources. It will also take into account availability of state and federal cost-share funds for exclusion 

practices. Operations having excluded livestock by the enactment date will be considered exempt from 

the legislation.  

 

There is also a proposal in Virginia’s Phase III WIP to establish a work group to develop 

recommendations for extending the beneficial management measures established under the 

Chesapeake Bay Preservation Act (CBPA) throughout Virginia’s Chesapeake Bay watershed. The work 

group will include potentially impacted stakeholders and the general public. The work group will 

consider identifying, mapping and protecting sensitive natural resources on lands west of I-95; 

protecting water quality through local land use planning and decisions; ensuring septic pump outs are 

increased to equal 20% of all systems in the Bay watershed being pumped in a year; determining 

financial and technical assistance needs of local governing bodies west of I-95; and existing state and 

federal programs that provide water quality protections. This group will have its initial meeting this 

summer.  

 

The Office of the Secretary of Natural Resources shall also convene a voluntary BMP task force 

consisting of several agencies and organizations. The goal of the task force is to identify an efficient and 

effective method or methods to document agriculture BMPs, which are employed without federal or 

state incentive payments. The task force will review existing methods including, but not limited to, a 

farm survey protocol developed and implemented by Pennsylvania State University. The task force will 

also review staff and funding needs to successfully document voluntary BMPs. Such review shall 

specifically consider the agriculture technical assistance roles of the VCE and local SWCDs. They will also 

determine approaches for engaging the farm community in method(s) employed to effectively 

document the implementation of voluntary BMPs. The task force will have its first meeting on June 25.  
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Agricultural BMP Technical Advisory Committee  

In addition to the full Agricultural BMP Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) has scheduled meetings on: 

July 9, August 14, October 8, November 20, and December 18, some of the TAC subcommittees have 

upcoming meetings:  

 

• Animal Waste - May 28th, 10:00 AM - 3:00 PM, Virginia DOF Headquarters, 900 Natural 

Resources Drive, Charlottesville, VA 22903  

• Programmatic - June 5th, 9:30 AM - 12:30 PM, Monacan SWCD office, 2478 Dogtown Road, 

Goochland, VA 23063  

 

Related to the work of the TAC, DCR is hiring two summer interns. One will work on equine issues, to 

include researching zoning requirements for (non-commercial) horse owners in localities throughout 

Virginia and other selected states, such as Kentucky and Tennessee. They will also research 

environmental practices and the framework of any incentive programs identified from other states for 

equine.  

 

The second summer intern will work on incorporating Phase III WIP implementation cost estimates into, 

and possibly changing the format of, the Agricultural Needs Assessment. Both interns will also provide 

support to the TAC and its subcommittees as needed. 

 

Approval of the Poultry Litter Transport Incentive Program – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington noted that the Board approved the BMP manual at the April meeting with the exception 

of the section regarding Poultry Litter Transport.  She advised that the section now includes references 

to Accomack, Page, and Rockingham Counties. The majority of the changes reflect the new contracts as 

well as previous updates to the NMP regulations.  Other references include  rates related to the areas in 

the Chesapeake Bay watershed versus those areas outside the watershed.  Forms were updated to 

reflect changes. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Newton moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the 2020 Poultry Litter 

Transport Incentive Program as presented.  Mr. Arnason seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of the Desktop Procedures for District Fiscal Operations – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the Desktop Procedures for District Fiscal Operations.  She noted that Board 

members were provided with two versions.  The first was the one presented at the April meeting. This 

version was sent to Districts for comments.  The second version anticipates the RFP for district auditors 

and seeks to address issues that typically arise in District audits.  Additional language clarifies the use of 

gift cards, checks, receipts, and more.   

 

Ms. Watlington requested that the Board approve the April version, nothing that the second version 

would come back to the Board in spring 2020 following getting comments from Districts. 

 

Mr. Newton asked that the Board be provided District comments by the December meeting. 
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BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Coyner moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Desktop Procedures 

for District Fiscal Operations as presented by staff at the April 24, 2019 Board meeting. Mr. Wilson 

seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Board Policy on Soil and Water Conservation District Administration and Operations Funding 

Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020 – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the draft Board Policy on SWCD Administration and Operations Funding 

Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020.  She noted that this was the same version presented in April with the 

addition of the appropriate Chapter numbers. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Policy on Soil and 

Water Conservation District Administration and Operation Funding Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020.  Mr. 

Coyner seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Administration and Operations Grant Agreement – Christine Watlington 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation and Virginia Soil and Water Conservation District Administration and 

Operational Support Grant Agreement (Fiscal Year 2020).  Ms. Smith seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Board Policy on Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical Assistance 

Funding Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020 – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington reviewed the Board Policy on Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-share and 

Technical Assistance Funding Allocation for Fiscal Year 2020. 

 

Mr. Coyner asked for clarification regarding the additional financial assistance for WIP acceleration and 

the requirement that funds be disbursed within one year or they would have to be returned. He advised 

that it was often difficult for Districts to establish new programs in just one year. 

 

Mr. Glover responded and suggested that the Board could review how successful Districts had been at 

obligating and disbursing funding at this level and if necessary,  the policy could be amended at that 

time. 

 

Mr. Arnason expressed concern regarding funding for programs and the lack of stable funding for 

technical assistance. 

 

Ms. Watlington noted that this would be one of the concerns addressed by the Allocation Subcommittee 

established at the April meeting. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Coyner moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Policy and 

Procedures on Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Funding 
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Allocations (Fiscal Year 2020).  Three Rivers Soil and Water Conservation District is authorized to utilize 

up to $700,000 of the FY2020 cost-share allocations to supplement the funding provided for the Whole 

Farm Approach Pilot Project, if needed.  Mr. Arnason seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Grant Agreement – Christine Watlington 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Coyner moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation and Virginia Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical 

Assistance Grant Agreement (Fiscal Year 2020). Three Rivers Soil and Water Conservation District is 

authorized to utilize up to $700,000 of the FY2020 cost-share allocation to supplement the funding 

provide for the Whole Farm Approach Pilot Project if needed.  Mr. Newton seconded and the motion 

carried. 

 

Approval of Supplemental Grant Agreements for Remaining 2015 SL-6 Practices – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington noted that this item was brought before the Board in April but deferred until the final 

budget was approved and signed. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation and Virginia Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical 

Assistance Supplemental Grant Agreement for the Retirement of Pending FY15 SL-6 practices (Fiscal 

Year 2019).  Mr. Marten seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of the Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts Grant Agreement for the Virginia 

Conservation Assistance Program (Fiscal Year 2020) – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington advised that this information was presented to the Board at the April meeting.  The 

Association has concurred with the language. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Association of 

Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Districts Grant Agreement for the Virginia Conservation Assistance 

Program (Fiscal Year 2020).  Mr. Albritton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Review of Grant Agreement for Resource Management Plan BMP Pilot Project – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the Grant Agreement for the Resource Management Plan BMP Pilot Project. 

The agreement includes additional technical assistance funds for implementation. This was reviewed 

with the District. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Marten moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation and Northern Neck Soil and Water Conservation District Grant Agreement 

for the implementation of the Resource Management Plan BMP Pilot Project (Fiscal Year 2020).  Mr. 

Newton seconded and the motion carried. 
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District Director Appointments and Resignations – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the District Director Appointments and Resignations. 

 

Daniel Boone 

 

Appointment of Mr. Michael Hobbs, of Lee County, effective 5/22/19, to fill the unexpired 

elected director term of Mr. John Dickie Bailey (term of office expires 12/31/2019). 

 

Lonesome Pine 

 

Resignation of Mr. Harry Lee Strouth, of Dickenson County, effective 5/2/19, elected director 

position (term of office expires 12/31/2019). 

 

Appointment of Mr. Johnnie Stanley, of Dickenson County, effective 5/22/2019, to fill the 

unexpired elected director term of Mr. Harry Lee Strouth (term of office expires 12/31/2019). 

 

Tazewell 

 

Resignation of Ms. Virginia Turley, of Tazewell County, effective 5/13/19, At-Large director 

position (term of office expires 12/31/2022). 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Albritton moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the appointment of 

the individuals being recommended.  Ms. Smith seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of the Initiation of a Periodic Review of the Resource Management Plan Regulations (4VAC50-

70) – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington advised that the Code of Virginia requires that all regulations be reviewed every four 

years to determine whether they should be continued without change, amended, or repealed. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Coyner moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the initiation of a 

periodic review of the Resource Management Plan Regulations (4VAC50-70) and further that the Board 

request a report from the Department regarding specific issues that were raised during the periodic 

review after the close of the public comment period.  Mr. Newton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Procurement of Remote Monitoring Equipment by the Department – Christine Watlington 

 

As reported at the April meeting, the General Assembly appropriated $400K for the agency to fund 

remote monitoring of district owned dams.  These funds are managed by DCR following consultation 

with the Board. 

 

BOARD ACTION 
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Mr. Arnason moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the use of up to 

$400,000 from the Soil and Water Conservation District Dam Maintenance, Repair, and Rehabilitation 

Fund for the purchase and installation of remote monitoring equipment for District-owned high and 

significant hazard dams. The Board authorizes the Department to purchase the necessary equipment 

through the appropriate procurement process. 

 

The Board further directs the Department to coordinate with the eligible Districts to determine the most 

cost-effective and efficient method of procuring equipment installation.  The Department should 

provide an update to the Board on such determination and request additional authorizations, if needed, 

at the next meeting. 

 

Mr. Newton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

There was no old business. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Establishment of the Timberlake Watershed Improvement District – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington reported that the Robert E. Lee Soil and Water Conservation District certified the 

formation of the Timberlake Watershed Improvement District (WID) at their April 25 meeting.  Minutes 

from that meeting were approved at a special meeting on May 9.  As required by Code, the 

establishment of the WID requires that the District submit the certification and official minutes.  There 

was no action required by this Board. 

 

Ms. Watlington also noted that the WID may appoint up to three individuals to serve as Trustees of the 

WID. Two names and resumes were submitted with the certification of the WID.  The Virginia Soil and 

Water Conservation Board must approve the appointment of the Trustees. 

 

The Board did not have  enough information was available to appoint the Trustees and agreed  there 

should be a third Trustee.  It was recommended that the WID be invited to the September meeting to 

present the recommended Trustees and to advise the Board regarding what actions they intend to 

pursue with the WID. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved that the Board table the discussion of the WID Trustees and request that 

representatives from the District and the WID be invited to the September Board meeting to provide 

additional information regarding the purpose and direction of the WID.  Mr. Coyner seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Election of Officers 

 

Chairman Street advised that terms for Mr. Marten, Ms. Kennedy, and himself were expiring on July 1. 

Chairman Street is not eligible for reappointment. Mr. Marten and Ms. Kennedy have asked not to be 
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considered for reappointment.  He then recommended that the Board elect new officers to assume their 

role effective July 1, 2019. 

 

Mr. Martin nominated Mr. Arnason to serve as Board Chair.  Mr. Coyner seconded.  

 

Mr. Coyner nominated Mr. Wilson to serve as Vice Chair. Ms. Smith seconded.  

 

Mr. Coyner moved that the nominations be closed and that Mr. Arnason and Mr. Wilson be elected by 

acclamation.  Mr. Marten seconded and the motion carried. 

 

PARTNER REPORTS 

 

Natural Resources Conservation Service 

 

Mr. Bricker presented the report for the Natural Resources Conservation Service.  A copy is included as 

Attachment A. 

 

Virginia Cooperative Extension 

 

Mr. Goerlich presented the report for Virginia Cooperative Extension. A copy is included as Attachment 

B. 

 

Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

 

Ms. Frantz reported for the VASWCD.  She noted that the Association recently completed a successful 

Administration and Operations Training for District Staff.  Staff from 31 districts participated.  Training  

will be offered again in October. 

 

On June 24 and 25 the Association will hold Director training (June 24) and the summer quarterly Board 

meeting (June 25) at Graves Mountain Lodge. 

 

Ms. Frantz expressed appreciation for allowing Districts the opportunity to review and comment 

regarding information presented at the meeting. 

 

Virginia Farm Bureau 

 

Mr. Rowe advised that Virginia Farm Bureau would be available to help distribute information to 

farmers. 

 

Virginia Agribusiness 

 

Mr. Shreve reported that Governor Northam had proclaimed May 18-22, 2019 as Virginia Agriculture 

Week. The Governor was participating in a number of events across the Commonwealth. 

 

Director Cristman announced that June 1 is “Clean the Bay Day.”  Twenty-three state parks are 

participating and there are other sites throughout the watershed. More information can be found at 

www.cbf.org. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Sharon Connor from the Hanover-Caroline Soil and Water Conservation District invited members to 

participate in their Conservation Kickoff event at the State Fair Grounds in Doswell on July 9, beginning 

at 4:30 p.m. 

 

Mr. Marten expressed appreciation to the Board and staff for his time on the Board and noted that it 

was both an honor and a privilege to serve. 

 

NEXT MEETINGS 

 

September 25, 2019 (location to be determined) 

December 11, 2019, Norfolk Sheraton, Norfolk, Virginia 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 12:27 p.m. 
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Attachment A 
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Attachment B 

 

 
Report to the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

May 22, 2019 

 

Selected Program Impacts 

Virginia Household Water Quality Program.  In 2018, the VCE Virginia Household Water Quality Program 

(VHWQP) offered 66 drinking water clinics that served participants from 93 counties, testing 2161 

samples from private water supplies.  The sampled systems provide water for 5,470 Virginians. 

Statewide, 43% of samples tested did not meet the EPA standard for public systems for total coliform 

bacteria, 9% were positive for E. coli, and 9% of samples exceeded the recommended level for lead in 

water.  The most commonly reported recommended action taken after clinic participation was shock 

chlorination (23.3%), followed by installing or improving the function of a water treatment device 

(19.1%).  Nearly 75% of clinic participants reported having never tested their water previously (41%) or 

testing it only once before (33%).  Participation in a VAHWQP clinic is designed to encourage 

subsequent, annual testing using a commercial lab. If delivered commercially, the value attributed to the 

VAHWQP drinking water clinics offered in 2018 would be $691,520. The cost to the 2018 participants 

was $113,452, a cost savings of approximately 84%.  Erin Ling is VCE’s Senior Extension Associate and 

Program Coordinator working with the VHWQP.  Erin is currently exploring if there is interest in 

expanding this program to assist producers mixing pesticides with surface or well water.  The premise is 

that chemistry of these water sources can vary greatly, affecting mixing recommendations and pesticide 

efficacy.    

 

Increasing Virginia Cover Crop Acreage:  A Collaborative Partnership. To build on the growing interest in 

soil health, cover cropping systems, and farm-to-table connections, Virginia Cooperative Extension 

worked collaboratively with agricultural and community partners such as Virginia Sustainable 

Agriculture Research and Education (SARE), USDA- Natural Resources Conservation Service, Virginia 

Beginning Farmer and Rancher Coalition, Virginia State University's Small Farm Outreach Program, 

Virginia Department of Agricultural and Consumer Services, Virginia Association for Biological Farming, 

Soil and Water Conservation Districts such as Shenandoah Valley and Thomas Marshall, Shenandoah 

Valley Produce Auction, Southern SARE, Virginia Farm Bureau Federation, Virginia Foundation for 

Agricultural Innovation Rural Sustainability, Farm Credit of the Virginias, Fauquier Education Farm, 

Virginia Forage and Grassland Council, Producer Associations, Non-Profit Organizations, and others to 

deliver educational and researched based programs that were farmer-oriented and community-focused, 

highlighted and reinforced foundational principles, and demonstrated innovative practices of interest to 

beginning farmers, experienced farmers, crop advisors, and agency personnel.  Since 2012, cover crop 

acres in Virginia have increased from 170,000 acres annually to over 235,000 acres in 2018 (38% 

increase).  According to estimates generated using the Chesapeake Assessment Scenario Tool (CAST), 

this results in a reduction of 210,000 tons of sediment, 260,000 pounds of nitrogen, and 290,000 pounds 

of phosphorus that would otherwise have entered the Chesapeake Bay.  To follow ongoing work in this 

area, visit the VCE Soil Health and Cover Crops Topic Page: http://ext.vt.edu/agriculture/soil-health.html 

and the VCE Cover Crops and Soil Health Blog: http://blogs.ext.vt.edu/cover-crops-soil-health/ .   

Note.  In today’s Virginia Tech News an announcement was made that Altria has awarded the Southern 

Piedmont Agricultural Research and Extension Center $609,000 to expand research capabilities, covering 

http://ext.vt.edu/agriculture/soil-health.html
http://blogs.ext.vt.edu/cover-crops-soil-health/
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the purchase and renovation of a large warehouse adjacent to the center.  

 

 

Examples of Upcoming Educational Programs 

 

 

 
 
 

Known field days: 

 

May 22 – Small Grains Field Day, 9194 Hill Farm Road 

 

June 12 - VSU/USDA Field Day at The Carver Center, 9432 James Madison Hwy, Rapidan, VA 

 

June 14 – Hop Yard Field Day, Urban Horticulture Center, Blacksburg, VA 

 

July 25 – Industrial Hemp Field Day, Virginia State University 

 

July 30 - Peanut Production Field Day, Tidewater AREC 

 

August 16 – Cotton Production Field Day, Tidewater AREC 

 


